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UNIVERSITY STANDARDS COMMITTEE
MINUTES

Thursday 13 September 2012
9.00-11.00 a.m. in A204
Present: 
Mr Billy Kelly (Chair), Professor Liam Barry, Dr Malcolm Brady,  Ms Olivia Bree, Ms Sinéad Ní Chrualaoi, Mr Aaron Clogher,          Dr Barbara Flood, Dr Lisa Looney, Ms Louise McDermott (Secretary), Ms Phylomena McMorrow,                                          Ms Mairéad Nic Giolla Mhichíl, Dr Anne Morrissey,                        Mr Paul Sheehan, Mr Ray Walshe, Dr Sheelagh Wickham
Apologies:  
Ms Annabella Stover, Mr Ronan Tobin
In attendance:
Ms Valerie Cooke
The Chair welcomed Professor Liam Barry, representative of the Associate Deans for 

Research, Ms Sinéad Ní Chrualaoi, representative of Faculty Administration, and         

Dr Barbara Flood, representative of the Heads of School, to their first meeting of the 
University Standards Committee.  He noted that Professor Barry would be the  representative of the Associate Deans for Research pending the assumption of this role by Dr Enda McGlynn in December 2012.  He also welcomed Mr Paul Sheehan back to membership of the USC in his capacity as representative of the Director of Library Services and the Director of Information Systems and Services.  He expressed appreciation, on behalf of the USC, to Ms Barbara McConalogue, Director of Information Systems and Services, who had served in 2011/12, and also to Ms Bernadette Dowling, former representative of Faculty Administration, and Professor Conor Long, former representative of the Heads of School, for their significant contribution to the work of the USC.
SECTION A:

MINUTES AND RELATED ISSUES

1. Adoption of the agenda
The agenda was adopted subject to the inclusion of two additional submissions under Item 7.
2.
Minutes of the meeting of 7 June 2012
The minutes were confirmed and were signed by the Chair.
3.
Matters arising from the minutes
3.1
It was agreed that an issue would be discussed in a School with a view to the development of a proposal for consideration by the Faculty and the USC that would reflect a recommendation made by external examiners and also be consonant with Marks and Standards.  (Item 3.3)
3.2
With respect to Recognition of Prior Learning, it was noted that discussions with stakeholders, including Registry and the Learning Innovation Unit, were in progress with a view to developing accessible procedures for operationalising the policy.  The importance of working with Programme Chairs and Schools to ensure awareness of the policy and articulation with local policies was noted, as were the need to keep abreast of likely demand for RPL from potential applicants and their advisors and the need to ensure adequate resourcing for the management of the RPL system.  The Graduate Studies Board will, before the end of 2012, discuss the proposed RPL policy for research students.  (Items 3.4 and 4)
3.3
It was noted that discussions are in progress about mechanisms for registering and recording module exemptions.  (Item 3.5)

3.4
It was noted that the possibility of providing central support for in-module examinations, given appropriate resources, would be kept under review.  (Item 3.7)

3.5
It was noted that the proposed tick-box had been included on all examination papers containing multiple-choice questions.  (Item 3.8)

3.6
With respect to the distribution of duties across two nominated external examiners, it was agreed that what had been proposed would be approved for the academic year 2012/13 and that future arrangements (including the possibility of reducing the number of external examiners overall) would be considered in the light of the forthcoming restructuring of the postgraduate framework in Psychotherapy.                (Items 3.9 and 5.2.14)

3.7
It was noted that the issue of the optimum length of time post retirement within which an individual could be nominated as external examiner would be discussed at a future meeting of the USC.  (Item 3.10)

3.8
It was noted that a range of issues which may impact on Academic Regulations for Postgraduate Degrees by Research and Thesis were under discussion at the Graduate Studies Board and in Faculties and that all relevant outcomes would be brought to the USC for consideration in due course.  (See also Item 4 below.)   (Item 3.11)

3.9
It was noted that the policy on feedback to support student learning had been approved by Academic Council at its meeting of 25 June 2012 and that it would be important now to operationalise it within Faculties.  It was noted that the related policy on assessment was due to be developed in the near future.   (Item 3.15)
3.10
It was noted that the revised Appeals Regulations had been approved by Academic Council at its meeting of 25 June 2012 (subject to a minor change to wording which had subsequently been made) and that they would be implemented with effect from 2012/13.  (Item 3.18)

3.11
It was noted that the USC terms of reference were due to be submitted for the consideration of Academic Council at its meeting of 10 October 2012.   (Item 3.19)

3.12
With respect to the placing of DCU qualifications 1998-2008 on the National Framework of Qualifications, it was noted that this had not yet been done with respect to Nursing qualifications but that this was because a sectoral initiative in this area was expected.  The list of qualifications and their proposed levels on the Framework was approved subject to clarification with the School of Chemical Sciences with respect to the BSc in Chemical Sciences (Kevin Street) offered in the period 1997-1999.  The Chair, on behalf of the USC, thanked Ms McMorrow for her work on this issue, noting that this exercise in respect of the Framework was now complete from the perspective of the University (apart from the Nursing issue, as mentioned above).  It was noted, however, that the work still requires completion with respect to St Patrick’s College and possibly also the other linked colleges, and agreed that dialogue would take place with the appropriate staff members in the colleges.  (Item 3.21)
3.13
It was noted that an exercise had been conducted on behalf of the GSB to establish the extent to which there was repetition of use of external examiners (for research students) from the same departments in the same institutions, per year.  The outcome had been reported to the GSB in a general sense, and outcomes on a             per-School basis would be submitted to Heads of School.  The indications are that, while vigilance is required on an ongoing basis, there are no significant issues which need to be addressed at this time.  The exercise will be conducted on an ongoing basis, and the outcome will feature annually on the agenda of the GSB.    (Item 4)
3.14
With respect to issues relating to the nomination of external examiners for a programme, it was confirmed that an examiner from the Chartered Institute of Personnel and Development is appointed in addition to the University-appointed examiner and is not paid from University funds.  Clarification had also been provided in respect of the respective roles of the two individuals.                     (Items 5.1.2 and 5.2.1)

3.15
It was noted that requests had been conveyed to relevant staff members to consider a wider range of institutions in the identification of individuals to act as external examiner.  (Items 5.2.7 and 5.2.11)

3.16
It was noted that greater flexibility than originally envisaged, in respect of completion time for a programme, had been afforded to a student.  (Item 6.1.2)

3.17
It was noted that a completion date of September 2013 had been specified to a student.  (Item 6.3.1)

3.18
It was noted that Fiontar now proposed two external experts rather than three for their forthcoming Periodic Programme Review exercise.  As it had been established that the necessary expertise would be available on the basis of the two nominees, and that there was no longer a concern that recourse might be had more than once to the same department within the same institution, the nominations were approved.  (Item 6.3.2)
3.19
It was noted that a student had been informed in writing of the implications in the event that he failed the programme to which he had been re-admitted.  (Item 6.4.1)

3.20
It was agreed that a former Oscail student could, if she wished, apply for                           re-admission to a programme.  (Item 6.5.1)
3.21
It was noted that a request in respect of an applicant for admission to the Royal Irish  

            Academy of Music had not been re-submitted to the USC.  (Item 6.6)

3.22
It was noted that the approval process for the 2012/13 Programme Regulations was shortly due for completion.  (Item 7.4)

3.23
It was noted that the revised Examination Regulations had been approved by Academic Council at its meeting of 25 June 2012 (subject to some changes to wording which had subsequently been made) and that they would be implemented with effect from 2012/13.  (Item 8)

3.24
With respect to the approval mechanism for structured research awards, it was noted that the USC’s approval had been noted by the GSB at its meeting of            10 September 2012, that the Education Committee had approved the mechanism at its meeting of 5 September 2012, and that approval would be requested of Academic Council at its meeting of 10 October 2012.  (Item 9)
3.2.5
It was noted that discussions were in progress with a view to establishing mechanisms for facilitating students in the Faculty of Engineering and Computing to reach the required English-language standard and that information was awaited on the progression rate of students on the pre-Master’s Foundation Programme 2011/12 in this regard.   (Item 10)

3.26
It was noted that the request for an aegrotat award to a deceased student had been submitted by the relevant Progression and Awards Board to Academic Council for consideration at its meeting of 25 June 2012 and had been approved.  (Item 11)

4.
Minutes of the Graduate Studies Board meetings of 3 May 2012 and                17 May 2012

Approved.  Dr Looney noted that, notwithstanding the revision of the Academic Regulations for Postgraduate Degrees by Research and Thesis and the implementation of the revised version for 2012/13, a number of issues remained to be discussed by the Graduate Studies Board and with stakeholders.  In particular, a clear distinction needs to be drawn between what constitutes regulatory matters and what constitutes supporting guidance documentation.  Once clarification is available on all relevant matters, the Academic Regulations will be reviewed to determine whether this process has led to a need for any further revision.  The GSB meeting of 18 April 2013 will discuss this matter.  (See also Item 3.8 above.)
SECTION B:

FACULTY ISSUES

5.1
 Appointment of external examiners
5.1.1
 Dr Clemens Ruthner, Trinity College Dublin 
 MA in Sexuality Studies
 Approved.
5.1.2     Professor David Collison, University of Dundee

 Modules in Accounting in Dublin City University Business School

 Approved.
5.1.3
 Dr Patricia Kieran, University College Dublin
 BSc in Biotechnology
 Approved.   
5.1.4
 Dr Dermot Cox, Royal College of Surgeons in Ireland

 BSc in Biotechnology

 Approved subject to clarification as to the modules for which the nominee is to be  

             responsible.
5.1.5     Dr David Alasdair Hamley Rae, Royal Botanic Garden Edinburgh
             BSc in Horticulture

 Approved.
5.1.6
 Professor Gary Henehan, Dublin Institute of Technology

 BSc in Analytical Science

 Approved.

5.1.7
 Dr Jason Lynam, University of York 
BSc in Analytical Science, BSc in Chemical and Pharmaceutical Sciences,        

BSc in Environmental Science and Health, MSc in Advanced Chemical and 

Pharmaceutical Analysis

 Approved.

5.1.8
 Professor Steven Bell, Queen’s University Belfast
BSc in Analytical Science, BSc in Chemical and Pharmaceutical Sciences,        

BSc in Environmental Science and Health, MSc in Advanced Chemical and 

Pharmaceutical Analysis


 Approved.

5.1.9
 Dr Helen Reid, Loughborough University
BSc in Analytical Science, BSc in Chemical and Pharmaceutical Sciences,        

BSc in Environmental Science and Health, MSc in Advanced Chemical and 

Pharmaceutical Analysis


 Approved.

5.1.10
 Professor Stephen Buckley, National University of Ireland, Maynooth

 Common Entry into Actuarial, Financial and Mathematical Sciences


 Approved.

5.1.11
 Professor Saul Jacka, Warwick University


 BSc in Actuarial Mathematics, BSc in Financial and Actuarial Mathematics


 Approved.

5.1.12
 Dr Maria Meehan, University College Dublin

Modules in the School of Mathematical Sciences


 Approved.

5.1.13
 Dr Bob Lillis, Cranfield University

MSc in Management of Operations


 Approved.
5.1.14
 Dr Phyllis Gaffney, University College Dublin


 Modules in French on the BA in Humanities and the Bachelor of Education  

  
 programmes, St Patrick’s College


 Approved.

5.1.15
 Dr Martyn Powell, Aberystwyth University

Modules in History on the BA in Humanities, the Bachelor of Education and the   

MA in Humanities programmes, St Patrick’s College


 Approved.
5.1.16
Mr Risteard Ó Broin, Department of Education and Skills

Teaching Practice modules on the Bachelor of Education and Graduate Diploma in Education (Primary Teaching) programmes, St Patrick’s College


Approved.
5.1.17
Dr Jacqueline Lambe, University of Ulster


Certificate in Education and Diploma in Education, St Patrick’s College


Approved.

5.1.18
Dr Eoin O’Sullivan, Trinity College Dublin


Certificate in Homeless Prevention and Intervention


Approved.

5.1.19
Dr Sharon Flynn, National University of Ireland, Galway

Stand-alone modules: LI501 Teaching Online; LI502 Assessment and Feedback Online

Decision deferred pending discussion with the School of Education Studies about the ownership of the modules.

5.1.20
Dr William Wright, University College Cork


BEng/MEng in Mechatronic Engineering


Approved.

It was noted that, in due course, the eligibility or otherwise of staff members of the other 3U Partnership institutions (National University of Ireland, Maynooth and the Royal College of Surgeons in Ireland) to act as external examiners for the University would need to be established by the University.

It was noted that all stand-alone modules should be the responsibility of a specific Faculty rather than being outside the Faculty structure.

The Chair noted the importance of timely submission of nominations to act as external examiner and the serious implications of failure to complete this exercise.

5.2        Renewal of appointment of external examiners, and/or changes to duties

5.2.1
Professor Tom Kennedy, University of Limerick
Approved subject to receipt of an explanation of the reason for the proposed changes to duties.
Approved.
5.2.2
Professor Aleš Černý, City University London

MSc in Financial Mathematics

Approved. 
5.2.3
Professor Tomasz Zastawniak, University of York
MSc in Financial Mathematics

Approved.

5.2.4
Dr Margaret Morgan, University of Ulster
BEng/MEng in Mechanical and Manufacturing Engineering

Approved.
5.2.5
Professor Jeffrey Haynes, London Metropolitan University

BA in International Relations

Approved.

5.2.6
Professor Tom Bartlett, University of Aberdeen

BA/Diploma in Humanities and BA/Diploma in English and History, Oscail

Approved.

5.2.7
Dr Hazel Lawson, University of Exeter
Graduate Diploma in Special Educational Needs (Low Incidence Pathway),              St Patrick’s College
Approved.   
5.2.8
Dr Karen Guldberg, University of Birmingham
Graduate Certificate in the Education of Pupils with Autistic Spectrum Disorders,   St Patrick’s College

Approved.

5.2.9
Professor Bas Levering, Utrecht University
Modules in Human Development on the BA in Humanities, St Patrick’s College

Approved.

It was noted that practice may vary with regard to the extent to which the USC is asked to approve changes to external examiners’ duties (depending on the size and nature of the proposed change), and that clear guidelines on this issue would be desirable.  It was agreed that the issue would be discussed by relevant staff members and recommendations for the USC formulated.
6.         Other issues 
6.1
Faculty of Engineering and Computing
6.1.1
Remote examinations for taught Master’s students in the School of Electronic Engineering

The proposal to hold examinations remotely was approved in principle, and it was noted that the operational issues would be worked out in discussion between Registry and the School.  The protocol and criteria that result from this discussion will be submitted to the USC for approval in due course, with a view to facilitating the management of any other remote examinations should they be approved at a future date.  It was agreed that it would be important for the University to take a strategic position, in the longer term, with regard to the appropriateness of facilitating examinations on a remote basis, possibly in the context of alliances with overseas partner institutions, and that the experience afforded by the situation in the School of Electronic Engineering had the potential to be helpful in furthering consideration of this issue in due course.  It was agreed that this broader issue would be discussed by the USC when appropriate.

6.1.2
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: BSc in Computer Applications (Software Engineering)
Decision deferred on the basis that the request appeared to reflect the wishes of the candidate as distinct from a recommendation on the part of the Programme Board.  The issue of the currency of the modules taken to date also arises.  The Programme Board will be requested to re-submit the form in a revised version.
6.1.3
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: Graduate Diploma in Telecommunications Engineering

Approved.  It was noted that, were current procedures as well developed when the candidate originally undertook the programme as they are now, it would have been open to him to graduate, at that time, with a Graduate Diploma as an exit award.
6.2       Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences

6.2.1
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: MA in International Relations (part time)

Approved.

6.2.2
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: MA in International Relations (part time)

Approved.

6.2.3
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: MSc in Education and Training Management

Approved subject to a final completion date not later than September 2013.
6.2.4
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: MSc in Education and Training Management

Approved subject to a final completion date not later than September 2013.

6.2.5
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: Graduate Diploma in Education and Training Management


Approved.

6.2.6
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: MA in Journalism


Approved.  Noted that the original module marks would be used in the calculation of the overall result, in line with Marks and Standards.
6.2.7
Request for re-admission of legacy candidate: MA in International Relations (part time)


Approved subject to the candidate’s taking the programme again ab initio, with no marks carried over from his previous period of registration on the programme.
It was agreed that it would be appropriate, at this time, to review the criteria which govern decisions on candidates who request admission on a ‘legacy’ basis.  Several issues arise: 
· decisions on admission have by now taken place over a number of years, and it would be helpful to review them for consistency  

· the timing of requests to the USC means that, in some instances, students have begun outstanding work prior to the decision being taken as to whether or not they will be            re-admitted

· there may be concerns about currency of previous passed modules, and the context may vary across disciplines 
· the current Marks and Standards (which apply in the case of all ‘legacy’ students) impact on the decisions made by the USC in terms of re-admission and even on candidates’ own decisions as to the desirability or otherwise of seeking re-admission (for instance, candidates may not realise that the precision mark is now calculated on the basis of the marks obtained in the first sitting for each module)

· there may be a need to increase students’ awareness, as they undertake programmes, of the implications of failing to complete within the maximum time limit specified by Marks and Standards

· there may be a need, in some cases, to determine the extent to which re-application through the Central Applications Office would be more advantageous to the student than a request for re-admission through the USC (though the implications of the former for the admissions systems more generally need to be investigated)
· there may be a need to make recommendations on the practice of allowing retrospective deferrals, in certain circumstances, to candidates who request re-admission on a ‘legacy’ basis. 

It was agreed to set up a short-life working group as a subcommittee of the USC to examine the issues and make recommendations.  It was suggested that the group might give consideration to incorporating into the request form a template to facilitate the demonstration of the mapping exercise that had been undertaken to establish the currency of previously passed modules.
SECTION C:

OTHER ISSUES (NOT FACULTY SPECIFIC)

7.
Marks and Standards 
7.1
Recommendations from the Working Group on Non-Major Awards
7.1.1
The Chair outlined the background to the establishment of this group by the Education Committee, noting that its original brief had been to make recommendations on the desired scale and scope with respect to the creation of    non-major awards by the University and that, notwithstanding the complexities encountered by the group in the course of its discussions, DCU has relatively straightforward practices when compared with other institutions across the sector.
7.1.2
In the course of discussion of the recommendations, the following were agreed:

· it would be undesirable to proliferate awards unnecessarily

· it should be ensured that no awards below Level 8 are created unless there are very specific and exceptional reasons for doing so, which are documented

· the concept of ‘professional’ awards should be explored with a view to ascertaining its usefulness as a means of describing CPD activity

· notwithstanding this, care will need to be taken to ensure that the concept of ‘Professional Certificate’ does not constitute a ‘back-door’ entry to Level 8 programmes (outside the confines of Recognition of Prior Learning)

· it is very unlikely that, at any future date, awards will be created which reflect simply a collection of modules taken by students, outside the academic structure of an approved programme.
7.1.3
With specific reference to the CPD programmes for teachers offered in St Patrick’s College, Ms Bree thanked the working group for its consideration of the issues that arise, and noted the importance, for teachers, of accreditation of these programmes by the University.  She noted a number of issues: the appropriateness of the terminology (e.g. ‘minor’ as distinct from ‘supplemental’); the importance of distinguishing between Level 8 and Level 9 credits; the possibility that the Certificate in Education might be conceptualised as a Level 8 programme or that it might be offered with fifteen rather than thirty credits.  It was noted that all these issues would be of relevance in the context of the discussions about the forthcoming Institute of Education.
7.1.4
It was agreed that the issues relating to St Patrick’s College would be discussed outside the context of the present meeting and that recommendations would be made to the 15 November 2012 meeting.
7.2
Proposal to grant a student one final academic session to complete his studies (BEng in Digital Media Engineering)

The request for an additional academic session (2012/13), including a corresponding extension to the registration period, was approved.  The proposal outlined at Request 2 was not approved; instead, it was agreed that, if necessary, a decision on the issue in question should be taken by the Programme Board.  The rationale for this is that the Programme Board is the appropriate locus for this particular decision, as it pertains to an individual student.  It was not necessary to address the request with respect to the student’s final award classification, as there is already provision for this in Marks and Standards.  However, in recognition of the fact that the student attempted final-year modules in 2012/13 notwithstanding illness, it was agreed to recommend that the student be allowed retrospective deferrals in these modules.  Consideration should also be given to offering the student some additional accommodations at examination time, and the Registry should be consulted about this.  The fact that the student is very close to completing the degree was a factor in the decisions taken.
7.3
Scope of decision-making at Progression and Awards Boards


The Chair noted that, notwithstanding the desirability of making decisions in respect of students near, or at, the maximum registration period such that they are facilitated in completing their programmes, no decision can be taken by a Progression and Awards Board in respect of an individual who is not a registered student at the time the PAB meets.  
8.
Proposals on communication and engagement with external examiners

It was noted that discussions were in progress with a view to developing proposals and that these would be submitted for the consideration of the USC as soon as possible. 

9.
Review of the policy on plagiarism
It was noted that this issue was under discussion among stakeholders, including the Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning/Education, and that recommendations would be made to the USC as soon as possible. 
10.
For noting: schedule of Periodic Programme Review activity 2012/13

Noted.  The EC had approved this schedule at its meeting of 5 September 2012. 

11.
Any other business

None.

Date of next meeting: 
15 November 2012
9.00 a.m. in A204
Signed:   _______________________

Date:
____________________

               Chair
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